Gender and Climate Resilience: Analysis and Toolkit

Case Study of Women in Gulf of Montijo, Panama

November 2017











Disclaimer

Volt Studios has exercised reasonable skill, care and diligence to assess the information acquired during the preparation of this report, but makes no guarantees or warranties as to the accuracy or completeness of information provided by third parties. The information contained in this report is based upon, and limited by, the circumstances and conditions acknowledged herein, and upon information available at the time of its preparation. The information provided by others is believed to be accurate but cannot be guaranteed.

Volt Studios does not accept any responsibility for the use of this report for any purpose other than that stated herein, and does not accept responsibility to any third party for the use in whole or in part of the contents of this report. Any alternative use, including that by a third party, or any reliance on, or decisions based on this document, are the responsibility of the alternative user or third party.

Lead Author / Luís Márquez / Volt Studios Volt Ventures SA. de CV, Av. Jorge Jimenez Cantu SN, Atizapan de Zaragoza, Estado de México 52930, MEXICO

About PROADAPT

PROADAPT was launched in 2013 by the Inter-American Development Bank in partnership with the Nordic Development Fund to improve climate resilience among small and medium enterprises and to foster business opportunities to provide climate resilience solutions, or products and services that help buyers to reduce or transfer their vulnerability to climate risk.

This report shall be referenced as:

Lead Author / Luís Márquez / Volt Studios Volt Ventures SA. de CV, Av. Jorge Jimenez Cantu SN, Atizapan de Zaragoza, Estado de México 52930. MEXICO

Copyright © 2017 Inter-American Development Bank. This work is licensed under a Creative Commons IGO 3.0 Attribution-NonCommercial-NoDerivatives (CC-IGO BY-NC-ND 3.0 IGO) license (http://creativecommons.org/licenses/by-nc-nd/3.0/igo/legalcode) and may be reproduced with attribution to the IDB and for any non-commercial purpose. No derivative work is allowed. Any dispute related to the use of the works of the IDB that cannot be settled amicably shall be submitted to arbitration pursuant to the UNCITRAL rules. The use of the IDB's name for any purpose other than for attribution, and the use of IDB's logo shall be subject to a separate written license agreement between the IDB and the user and is not authorized as part of this CC-IGO license. Note that link provided above includes additional terms and conditions of the license.

The opinions expressed in this publication are those of the authors and do not necessarily reflect the views of the Inter-American Development Bank, its Board of Directors, or the countries they represent.



Table of Contents

Introduction	4
Key Definitions	5
The Five Dimensions of Climate Resilience	6
1. Social Dimension	6
2. Ecological Dimension	6
3. Economic Dimension	9
4. Physical Dimension	10
5. Institutional Dimension	10
Opportunities to Increase Gender Equality in Climate Resilience	11
From Risk to Opportunities	12
1. Role Models and Mentors for Climate Resilience	12
2. Climate Finance and investment with a Gender Lens	13
3. Paying a Premium for Products that Promote	
Gender Equality and Green Business	14
4. Incubating Women's Enterpreneurship for Diversity and Adaptation	16
5. Climate Risk Micro-Insurance	16
6. Gender, Data, and Resilience	17
Toolkit on Gender Equality and Climate Change Adaptation	18
Step 1: Analyze it	18
Climate Resilience Assessments with Gender Lens	18
Step 2: Consult It	24
Identifying Men and Women's Climate Adaptation and Resilience Priorities	24
Step 3: Change it	26
Step 4: Budget for it	30
Step 5: Measure it	31
Yo soy Pescadora – A Case Study of PROADAPT in Panama	33
1. The Community	34
2. Climate Change Resilience and Women's Roles	35
3. Women as Fishers	35
4. Women as Leaders	36
5. Women as Entrepreneurs	38
Gender, Resilience, and Adaptation to Climate Change	39
Recommendations	41
Deferences	12

Introduction

Women and men adapt differently to the impacts of climate change. Communities have absorptive, adaptive, and transformative capacities that help them contribute to climate-resilient socio-ecological systems (SES) and men and women employ these capacities in different ways.¹ While some evidence suggests that men have certain advantages in coping with climate shocks, much of the adaptation literature suggests that women and men are both able to adapt, but do so in different ways. Women are often disproportionately vulnerable to the effects of climate change, and climate change can exacerbate gender disparities. However, there are many opportunities to create more climate resilient SES. Globally, gender-sensitive climate change adaptation and mitigation programs show positive, measurable results: increasing women's participation in decision making can protect fragile natural resources, reduce greenhouse gases, and build resilience for current and future generations.²

This report analyzes the ways that gender intersects with climate change and adaptation. It summarizes the five key dimensions of climate resilience—social, ecological, economic, physical, and institutional—that PROADAPT climate change adaptation projects are addressing in the Latin America and the Caribbean (LAC) region. Many of the existing climate resilience tools focus on specific sectors (e.g., agriculture, energy, agro-forestry) but few explicitly focus on gender equality.

The PROADAPT facility, financed by the Inter-American Development Bank (IDB) and the Nordic Development Fund (NDF), supports innovative business models aimed at building resilience by implementing pilot projects in the Latin America and the Caribbean (LAC) region and creating and disseminating climate resilience knowledge. PROADAPT seeks to promote a responsible private sector that protects livelihoods and creates jobs through a new market for goods and services that help micro, small, and medium enterprises (MSMEs) build climate resilience. It develops practical business models and tools to help MSMEs and their framework institutions anticipate and prepare for climate-related threats to their assets, value chains, and local communities.

In view of the vulnerabilities and gender disparities that negatively impact women and women-led MSMEs, this report identifies key gender issues that affect climate resilience, provides recommendations for the development of new PROADAPT and climate change resilience projects that engage women as agents of climate resilience, and provides a toolkit to guide PROADAPT projects on how to integrate gender considerations into climate resilience projects. The toolkit presented in this report is based on a framework developed by the German development agency Deutsche Gesellschaft für Internationale Zusammenarbeit (GIZ) along with the United Nations University. Finally, a case study of the PROADAPT project in Panama was developed to add depth and context to the report.

Key Definitions

The following are definitions of key terms used in this report:

Absorptive capacity: The ability of a system to prepare for, mitigate or recover from the impacts of negative events using predetermined coping responses to preserve and restore essential basic structures and functions (e.g. human life, housing, productive assets).³

Adaptive capacity: The ability of a system to adjust, modify, or change its characteristics and actions to better respond to existing and anticipated future climatic shocks and stresses and to take advantage of opportunities.⁴

Climate resilience: The ability of an SES to absorb disturbances while retaining the same basic structure and ways of functioning, the capacity for self-organization, and the capacity to adapt to stress and change.⁵ The SES comprises five dimensions: social, ecological, economic, physical and institutional. Climate resilience is determined by analyzing these five dimensions at the household, community, and country level and the interdependence among them, as well as risks, uncertainty, and change.

Gender roles: The behavioral characteristics socially attributed to women and men in each historical, cultural, and socioeconomic context–beyond their biological differences–and that help shape the responsibilities, opportunities, and barriers encountered by them over the course of their lives. Gender roles are learned and therefore can change over time.

Gender equality: The extent to which women and men enjoy the same conditions and opportunities to exercise their rights and reach their social, economic, political, and cultural potential. The pursuit of equality requires actions aimed at gender equity.

Gender equity: Implies providing and distributing benefits and/or resources in a way that narrows the existing gaps between genders, recognizing that these gaps can harm both women and men.

Transformative capacity: The ability of a system to fundamentally change its characteristics and actions when existing conditions become untenable in the face of climatic shocks and stresses.⁶

The Five Dimensions of Climate Resilience

There are five dimensions of the SES that can be used to analyze climate resilience—the social, ecological, economic, physical, and institutional. These dimensions and their relationship to gender differences, climate change, and climate resilience are defined and described below.

1. Social Dimension

The social dimension consists of characteristics such as health, education, food security, and the social networks that help deal with climate shocks and stresses.

Women's agricultural, household, and productive work may be invisible to climate change adaptation efforts. Since women's work is frequently unpaid and performed in the household, it can be invisible to project teams and policymakers. Women's work at home and their childrearing role often mean that they cannot attend trainings or cooperative meetings.

Climate change is likely to increase the risk of food insecurity. A growing body of evidence shows that climate change disproportionately and negatively impacts the nutrition of women and girls.⁷ For example, in Nicaragua, women are more likely than men to reduce their food consumption in response to drought.⁸ At the same time, women are key agents in building up food security and resilience to climate change because of their role in tending to subsistence crops, preparing food, and feeding children.⁹

Certain climate change-related negative health outcomes disproportionately affect women's health. Warmer temperatures and increased rainfall may extend the range, and prolong the seasonality, of transmission of vector-borne diseases like dengue, malaria, Chikunguya, and Zika. Researchers point to climate change as a catalyst for the Zika epidemic that hit northern Brazil in 2014 and 2015. Mosquitoes rely on water to flourish, but a drought in northern Brazil during 2014 and 2015 may have invited them into the region's homes since people began storing water inside their houses.¹⁰ The Zika epidemic led to a significant increase in microcephaly, a disease that causes congenital malformations, impacting the physical and mental health of families, particularly the women carrying the babies.

2. Ecological Dimension

The ecological dimension refers to the diversity and state of the natural environment. Biodiversity and the rate of deforestation determine not only the ecosystem's ability to adapt to a changing climate but also the functioning of certain ecosystem services on which human beings critically depend, such as drinking water and fresh air. This dimension also

comprises the agricultural activities that both impact and are impacted by climate change. The roles played by women and men in SES, particularly in agriculture and the management of land resources such as forests, mean that climate impacts on crops, biodiversity, water, and the ecosystem also have gender-differentiated impacts.

Climate change will affect a community's agricultural value chain, from direct impacts on primary production, which may lower crop yields, to indirect impacts such as damage to infrastructure from extreme events, for example roads, making transport of food difficult. The intensity of weather events brought about by climate change, such as temperature and rainfall changes, more intense flooding and droughts, and saltwater intrusion and ocean acidification, directly impact food production, amplifying the need for smallholder farmers to adopt resiliency-increasing techniques.

Men and women's livestock activities are impacted differently by climate change. In many regions, women are responsible for the management of small livestock (e.g., chickens, pigs) and men for larger livestock (e.g., cattle, goats). For example, in Nicaragua women own around 10 percent of work animals and cattle but 55-65 percent of pigs and poultry.¹¹ Hence, interventions in climate-smart technology and practices for larger livestock can have beneficial impacts for climate adaptation but not much benefit to women's productive activities (See PROADAPT in Sertão Box 1). Traditional cattle production often requires capital and inputs that are increasingly scarce because of climate change. These resources could instead be used to provide other household members, including women, with greater livelihood opportunities.¹²

In smallholder households, women engage in subsistence farming while men tend to commercial crops or work as agricultural laborers, fishermen, or in other rural jobs In some contexts, men are more involved in commercial forms of agriculture and will face pressure to cope with damage to crops and reduced productivity due to the impacts of climate change. In other contexts, women are involved in commercial agriculture as producers or in harvesting, processing, or sale activities. Tending to subsistence agriculture gives women a unique knowledge of a wider range of crops and plants.

From fetching water and firewood to cooking in traditional stoves, women are traditionally responsible for managing energy-related resources disproportionately impacted by energy efficiency and adaptation efforts. Men and women are focused on buying, producing, or procuring different energy sources. Since women are less likely to own land, demand from bio-fuel projects may push them onto more marginal lands or deprive them of land access. In Brazil, fears about the possibility of land tenure conflicts have prompted many women who rely on small-scale palm seed and oil harvesting for their livelihoods to advocate against the expansion of bio-fuel activities. 13 The lack of access to cooking fuel forces women and children to spend up to five hours per day gathering fuel or use significant household income to purchase fuel. In some countries, women make 91 percent of households' efforts to collect fuel and water, and they work an average of 11-14 hours a day compared to 10 hours for men. 14

Box 1: The Ecological Dimension: PROADAPT in the Brazilian Sertão Region

Adapta Sertão started in 2006 as a small project to understand how to make small family farmers of semiarid Bahia state more resilient to climate change. The inhabitants of the Sertão in northeastern Brazil are the most vulnerable to climate change in Brazil's population. In addition to endemic poverty, the farmers lacked the knowledge and access to the technologies needed to become resilient; they did not have access to the credit needed to purchase climate-resilient technologies, and their agricultural cooperatives lacked the knowhow and business models to help them address these threats. In 2013, the PROADAPT Program partnered with the Brazilian organization REDEH (Rede de Desenvolvimento Humano) to address the extreme exposure and vulnerability to climate change experienced in the Bahian Sertão. Beyond REDEH's experience in climate change in the region, the organization had experience working to empower women in the Sertão by strengthening their capacities to be leaders in local communities and cooperatives as well as making gender equality a key tenet of their activities. For years, Redeh had supported women who had "spent time at home" to take important roles in the community. Hence, women are in leadership roles in many of the PROADAPT project's cooperatives in the milk and ovine industries (whose membership is dominated by men).

The Adapta Sertão project in Brazil has focused its efforts on providing assistance to producers in the cattle and milk value chains because of their potential to reduce emissions. Since men tend to dominate these activities, the project identified additional and alternative value chains that were dominated by women, such as fruits and women-led dairy cooperatives. Balancing technical assistance to different value-chains helped to: (i) diversify the income sources in the communities; and (ii) expand the base of productive activities that are employing climate-smart practices.

The focus of the Sertão project remains the introduction of climate-smart solutions in the cattle and milk value chains. It was challenging to ensure that these solutions focused on activities beyond those dominated by men. This is in part because cattle and milk value chains both produce the most negative effects on the environment and are the major sources of income in this area of Sertão. Therefore, donors looking solely at outcomes based on the reduction of emissions and increased economic income might inadvertently exclude the economic activities of female beneficiaries, which are instrumental to building climate resilience. To remedy this issue, project teams can consider including ecological and socioeconomic diversity outcomes as indicators alongside emissions and other climate change outcomes. For example, future projects can incorporate climate-smart technical assistance for value-chains that are dominated by women like those related to smaller animals such as pigs or chickens. ¹⁵

Additionally, the following issues were observed when trying to promote gender equality in the project: (i) local groups criticized the project for not including women in technical positions, but there are few women in the agricultural engineering profession locally; (ii) women's participation in the leadership of cooperatives is welcome, but they are a minority of the membership of milk and cattle producers; and (iii) there is a lack of data that make the business case for gender diversity in general and in climate change adaptation projects specifically, making it harder to promote.

3. Economic Dimension

The economic dimension comprises the economic activities within a SES as well as the availability and distribution of financial assets and other endowments.

Women are traditionally economically vulnerable and poorer than men, which in turn heightens their vulnerability to climate change. Areas with endemic poverty and vulnerability also have high levels of gender inequality. Forty percent of rural women in LAC do not have incomes because they perform unpaid work. In the case of female-headed households, their lower incomes increase their vulnerability to climate shocks. ¹⁶

Women in LAC have less access to financial services and resources needed to withstand climate shocks or invest in climate-smart practices. According to the World Bank's Global Findex survey, only 11 percent of women in LAC save at a financial institution compared to 15 percent of men, and men and women in rural areas are even less likely to have savings accounts. Thirty-six percent of women in LAC reported not having money for emergencies compared to 28 percent of men. Further, only 5 percent of women borrowed from a financial institution to start, operate, or expand a farm or business compared to 8 percent of men. ¹⁷ These statistics obscure the fact that in many LAC countries, more women save than men (although not necessarily at a formal financial institution). Hence, women save less because they earn less than men, rather than because of a lower propensity to save.

Climate change exacerbates women's time poverty. Because of women's important role in planting crops, the amount of time they must spend planting is likely to increase due to crop losses related to climate change. These crops are not always the cash crops that receive the most attention from climate change adaptation programs; therefore, less attention is paid to women's vulnerabilities in these programs.

Women have less access to inputs such as training and technology that help improve their climate change and climate-smart agriculture knowledge. Only 5 percent of all extension resources are directed at women worldwide, and only 15 percent of extension personnel are female. Various studies from the developing world suggest that poor access to information on CSA practices tends to make women disproportionately more vulnerable to the impacts of climate change. One key strategy for adapting to the effects of climate change is to change farming practices and the inputs used.

Women can often be "hidden influencers" in their communities. They perform the backend work in local associations or serve as mid-level managers in key value chains such as agribusinesses, energy companies, or water management utilities. Because of their less visible roles, they do not always receive knowledge to implement climate-smart agricultural practices. Further, climate change adaptation efforts may not prioritize women's entrepreneurial activities, since they focus on changing practices related to cash crops, fishing, land management, and raising large livestock. Yet, women's entrepreneurial activities are a key pillar in the diversification of local economies.

4. Physical Dimension

The physical dimension includes transportation, energy infrastructure, communication networks, and health facilities whose operations may be impacted by extreme weather conditions or natural disasters. Additionally, this dimension covers ownership of key assets such as land and housing.

Higher poverty rates among female-led households in rural areas in LAC are reflected in the vulnerability of their housing structures. Female-led households in LAC are more likely to be poor (20 percent compared to 15 percent for those led by men)¹⁶ with more vulnerable housing structures (e.g., thatched roofs, lack of cement floors) and locations (e.g. areas vulnerable to extreme weather events). Additionally, female-led households have fewer resources to make improvements that will protect the house from severe weather conditions. Further, women in LAC lack proof of ownership of their homes. Only 22 to 46 percent of housing titles and 20 percent of land titles in LAC countries are held by women. ¹⁸ Access to reliable electricity can help women by reducing the amount of time they spend on household choices, generate income, and improve their health and safety.

Climate vulnerability and natural disasters impact women more than men. In the past 10 years, 87 percent of disasters have been climate-related, and studies have shown there are differences in how men and women are affected by the direct effects and the aftermath of natural disasters. ¹⁹ For example, in India and Indonesia, four times as many women as men died in the 2005 tsunami because they were more likely to be at home, where they were more exposed to the tsunami's force than their husbands, who were working on jobs in less vulnerable areas. ²⁰ Women are more likely to be killed by natural disasters, ²¹ and challenges associated with disaster aftermath impact women and men differently.

5. Institutional Dimension

The institutional dimension determines how the process of building climate resilience is managed within a SES and how different perceptions and objectives are harmonized.

Women's lower level of participation in communal, local, and national level decision-making that is relevant for climate adaptation efforts significantly limits their potential to contribute to and influence climate resilience at all these levels. Since women very often are not invited to become members of farmer-led organizations such as cooperatives and producers' associations, they also lack access to the benefits of these organizations, such as participating in activities that explore and promote climate-smart knowledge or new agricultural practices. Nor will they reap the other traditional benefits of these organizations,

such as better prices for their products due to pooling of resources, or linking their products to buyers and premium markets. Access to better prices and premium markets enables producers to increase income and savings, making households more resilient to climatic shocks.

Women are underrepresented in the workforce and in leadership of renewable energy companies and climate change-related jobs. As of 2015, only 12 percent of environment ministries globally were headed by women.¹⁷ At the World Energy Council, only 4 percent of chairs and 18 percent of secretaries are women,¹⁸ and at the UNFCCC COP 20 meeting in 2014, only 36 percent of government delegates were women.¹⁹ In LAC, this is partly attributable of women's lower propensity to pursue science, technology, engineering, and math (STEM) fields, which are prerequisites for many renewable energy, environmental management, and green technology jobs.

Opportunities to Increase Gender Equality in Climate Resilience

Women's diverse productive activities present opportunities to increase climate resilience in LAC. Women tend to significantly lead income diversification in their households and communities, as workers or owners of restaurants, tour operators, processed food vendors, store owners, or entrepreneurs. Women plant a greater diversity of crops²⁰ and provide close to 80 percent of the total wild vegetable food collected in 135 different subsistence-based societies. Taking advantage of women's role in the diversification of rural and agricultural activities is crucial to ensure the sustainability and impact of projects.

If women had the same access to productive resources as men, they could increase yields on their farms by 20 to 30 percent. This would raise total agricultural output in developing countries by 2.5 to 4 percent, which could reduce the number of hungry people in the world by 12 to 17 percent. Increased productivity can come about as a result of the employment of CSA practices and can lead to a reduction of the land used for agriculture.²¹ Climate risks present opportunities to propel women into change-agents for climate resilience. It has been claimed that gender inequality and local gender dynamics are unchangeable; however, empirical evidence points to specific interventions that have proven otherwise. A quasi-experimental evaluation of a rural roads project in Peru that mandated increased participation of women in local roads committees and set targets for women's membership in road repair microenterprises found that women benefited from the program in the form of increased economic participation and access to education and health services. In Kenya, encouraging women to participate in local water committees led to significant increases in participation that were sustained over a three-year period.²²

If gender inequalities in funding, technology, and knowledge are redressed, then wider climate change adaptation efforts stand to benefit. The United Nations Environmental

Program 2015 Adaptation Gap Report identified three main challenges for global climate change adaptation: (i) more adaptation finance flows, (ii) the transfer of technology to developing countries, and (iii) the integration and transfer of knowledge for adaptation. Since the primary focus of climate finance has been on renewable energy and energy efficiency, there is a more limited understanding of climate adaptation risks and the concrete investments that can be made to address them. Gender inequalities in access to these resources further exacerbate the challenges, since 50 percent of the population is being underutilized in climate change adaptation efforts.

From Risks to Opportunities

This section sets forth a set of recommendations and programmatic areas of action for PROADAPT and climate change resilience projects based on the analysis outlined in this paper as well as innovations in climate change adaptation and mitigation and gender equality. Since international donors and the climate finance community have not yet explored in depth the intersection of gender equality and climate resilience, the interventions outlined below have yet to be piloted to test their effectiveness.

1. Role Models and Mentors for Climate Resilience

To build climate resilience, interventions should promote gender inclusiveness in decision-making. Increasingly, interventions globally and in LAC seek to increase women's visibility in key roles, particularly in nontraditional fields such as STEM, water, green energy, and climate science. Evidence points to positive impacts on gender equality from having successful women in nontraditional occupations as role models.²³ Since many women may not be aware of employment opportunities in these fields, there is an opportunity to develop interventions in the area of professional development to empower women.

Community-level mentoring: Since women's voice and agency are important in any type of community-level projects, it is important to also include women in climate change adaptation projects. Women in decision-making roles taking part in key productive activities in their communities can tell their stories to other communities where women are less empowered. This practice is currently being employed in knowledge transfer and mentoring of climatesmart practices in PROADAPT projects.

Leaders in climate adaptation action: Projects can develop women as change agents by training them to be spokespeople on climate change at the local and regional level. Interventions could promote climate resilience by training women in climate-smart practices using a train-the-trainers approach and spreading knowledge throughout their communities. Interventions could promote gender equality by enhancing leadership skills, such as public

speaking, management, and teaching. Similarly, training men using the same approach can help them become spokesmen for gender equality.

Engaging the next generation: Young women growing up in climate-vulnerable communities can become marine biologists, agricultural engineers, and climate scientists. As young people migrate from vulnerable areas to study and find jobs, they should be provided with internships and fellowship programs in NGOs, government agencies, and other organizations seeking to promote climate-smart practices. Providing them a stipend can enable them to study in traditionally male-dominated fields and help their communities. The IDB's internships for young women in renewable energy companies have already had positive results, and this approach could be employed at the community level.

2. Climate Finance and Investment with a Gender Lens

Climate finance to build community resilience: Because of a lower level of access to land, education, information, credit, and political and decision-making processes at all levels, women are also at a disadvantage for accessing climate finance. Equal access to financial tools to address threats from climate change would benefit a community more effectively, with men and women focusing on building resilience in their own economic activities. For example, in Mexico, the Women's Plumbers program channeled climate finance to create a self-sustaining and financially viable model that provided women with skills and economic opportunities while reducing climate emissions (see Box 2). The project is an example of how to engage women as change makers by linking them to global climate finance efforts.

Gender-lens investing. Gender-lens investing is the practice of investing for financial returns while considering how it benefits women. For example, one global women-led organization with expertise in both climate change and gender, WOCAN, created the W+ Standard in 2015 to provide governments, NGOs, and companies a way to measure and finance women's empowerment outcomes within projects and supply chains. The W+ Standard is applied to energy, agriculture, and forestry projects that produce improved income, health, food security, leadership, time saving, and educational benefits for women and their families. The W+ makes it possible for companies, funders, and individuals to obtain carbon emissions offsets that provide benefits to women through purchases of Certified Emission Reductions (CERs) bundled with W+ units in a single package.²⁴

Intersecting climate finance with gender-lens investing: While these initiatives are too recent to have accumulated best practices, there are a few opportunities at the intersection of climate finance and gender-lens investing. These include: (i) linking certification programs to gender-lens and climate fund investors to measure social and environmental impact; (ii) adding gender components to green bonds that finance climate adaptation methods; and (iii) linking PROADAPT projects to initiatives like W+ to finance gender activities and expand the reach of the projects. These activities can channel more resources toward specific

interventions that develop climate-smart economic activities to improve household and community resilience in LAC.

Box 2: Women Plumbers to Reduce Carbon Emissions through Better Water Management²⁵

This 100 percent self-sustaining pilot project addressed the severe water shortage around Mexico City and included citizen activism in the governance of the city's water supply. About 70 percent of Mexico City's water comes from an aquifer, leaving the water table incredibly stressed. About 30 percent of the water is pumped uphill from kilometers away. Currently there are 10 million people in Mexico who lack access to clean water.

Thanks to the Women's Plumbers training program, developed by Cambio Azul S.A. with financial support from the MIF, the new formal labor force changed the water fixtures of 15,000 low-income households in water-stressed regions. Teams of 50 women trained as plumbers installed specially designed, innovative, high-efficiency water fixtures. Once the water fixtures were designed and the custom molds produced, producing additional units was quite inexpensive.

Each family that participated in the project is expected to save 40+ days of income per year (approximately US\$300) by lowering their use of hot water. That is equivalent to up to 40 percent water and 25 percent energy savings per household, and approximately 15,000 CO2 tons/year worth of carbon credits. The project achieves sustainability through the sale of carbon and water credits, certified under the UN CDM scheme. The set-up costs were financed by a blend of reimbursable and non-reimbursable resources provided by the MIF, the project developer, and the prospective buyer of the carbon credits.

3. Paying a Premium for Products that Promote Gender Equality and Green Business

There is a plethora of fair trade, organic, and environmental certifications for which consumers, mainly in developed economies, pay a premium. There are also examples of products and markets paying a premium for products made by women (see *Paying a Premium: Linking Green Coffee Certifications with Gender Certifications in Guatemala* in the Box 3). Gender equality certifications for cooperatives are already linked to organic and fair-trade practices with the idea that women can make high-quality products that provide environmental and social returns. This presents an opportunity to combine fair trade and environmental certifications with those that promote gender equality in certain climate-resilient value chains. The goal would be to identify higher-value markets for products coming from communities vulnerable to climate change and to provide these communities with alternative income sources that increase their resilience. As droughts increase and sea levels rise, communities will need to search for opportunities that provide a higher profit margin to make up for lower yields. Further, the premium prices paid show the community that the outside world values gender diversity. Big retailers like Walmart have already produced their own Women-Owned

logo for products sold in their stores, including organic coffee, chocolate bars certified by the Rainforest Alliance, and purses made by women-owned businesses in Africa. However, these initiatives are few and far between.

Box 3: Paying a Premium: Linking Green Coffee Certifications with Gender Certifications in Guatemala ²⁶

A project with four Guatemalan coffee cooperatives, financed by the MIF and Root Capital, found that women face several systemic and cultural constraints to participation: traditional norms stipulate that a woman's place is in the home; many cooperatives require women to demonstrate property ownership, which is often hindered by legal practices limiting women's ownership of land; many cooperatives limit membership to one member per household, which then excludes the woman; and there are very few women leaders, because they have less free time and face cultural barriers to taking leadership positions within their cooperatives. However, the case studies also show that when women do join cooperatives, the benefit is shared with their household. Women reported a greater increase than men in self-reported quality of life after joining the cooperative.²⁷ The same project worked with the Nahualá cooperative that was working with an international brand called Café Feminino, an organically grown coffee. The approach began in Peru but has also worked in Brazil, Bolivia, Colombia, Dominican Republic, Guatemala, Mexico, and Nicaragua. The idea behind the brand is to provide a higher value to coffee produced by women through specialty coffee certifications, organic farming, and fairtrade marketing channels. As a result of Nahualá's participation in Café Feminino, more women have joined the cooperative. Importantly, the women of Nahualá are paid directly, which enhances their cash flows. Nahualá's women members attend cooperative trainings as often as their male counterparts, although they are still less likely to participate in the cooperative's assembly meetings, indicating that they continue to be underrepresented in decision making. While women still perform "women's tasks" on the farm, such as harvesting and sorting, they are increasingly involved in the steps of coffee production traditionally restricted to men, such as pruning and fertilizer application.

Currently, relevant certification efforts have ranged from certifying woman-owned businesses (e.g., taking into account women's participation in ownership and management) to certifying gender-equitable practices in producer groups (e.g., women's participation in leadership, ensuring that income is distributed equally). To incentivize gender-equitable business practices, cooperatives are incentivized with a price premium on their goods and provided with technical assistance (e.g., training women with leadership and management skills, educating cooperative leadership on the importance of gender diversity). A best practice identified through these initiatives is to ensure they are linked to other high-value-added processes like organic and fair-trade certifications. There is an opportunity for climate change adaptation efforts, particularly those initiatives that are working on developing both the supply and demand side of the market.

4. Incubating Women's Entrepreneurship for Diversity and Adaptation

Women's engagement as entrepreneurs can be pivotal for the economic diversification and climate resilience of their communities. It is important to identify women who are starting opportunity-led businesses in climate-vulnerable areas and nurture them. Interventions can focus on creating small incubators for small and microenterprises in these areas focused on helping opportunity-led women entrepreneurs to grow and thrive. Criteria for inclusion of women in the incubators can include: (i) businesses that are providing new sources of incomes for their climate-vulnerable communities; (ii) businesses that are developing climate-smart products or services that are engaging women as key beneficiaries; and (iii) innovations, led by women or men, which will have a disproportionate impact on climate change adaptation and gender equality. For the latter, interventions such as a "solutions by women for women" hackathon, calls for proposals, or other events can help incentivize and catalyze products such as clean cookstoves and solar lighting, which have positive effects on women's time, and process innovations that engage women.

5. Climate Risk Micro-Insurance

Climate-risk micro-insurance interventions targeting low-income, rural populations and linked to climate indices have gained prominence in the last decade. The main benefit is that when a climate shock takes place, producers do not have to prove their losses; rather, when the system hits certain indicators (e.g., rainfall below certain levels), farmers are paid.²⁸ Further, producers that do not have the money to pay premiums can pay through climate resiliencerelated labor or initiatives. Further, micro-insurance programs that have reached scale have worked through existing microfinance institutions (MFIs) or farmer cooperatives, providing an opportunity for women's engagement on two fronts. MFIs could consider developing insurance products marketed to and delivered by women, whose households could benefit from insurance schemes. Insurance could be provided through credits given to finance CSA inputs, which are in turn subsidized by carbon credits (see Women Plumbers example above). In India, PepsiCo is sourcing potatoes from smallholders and also providing insurance as a service to these farmers, but it does not link the scheme with other carbon credit schemes.²⁹ Women's cooperatives in commercial farming could pool resources to pay into such schemes and build on social capital models developed in the village banking model. Also in India, the Micro-Insurance Academy (MIA) is working with women's self-help groups (village banks) on providing insurance packages that cover health, crop, and livestock risks based on market research and participatory product development in the communities.30

6. Gender, Data, and Resilience

Another nascent contribution to gender equality, the use of big data, particularly geospatial data, can be linked to climate adaptation methods that rely on geographic information systems (GIS). The amount of high-quality geospatial data that have become available at little or no cost in recent years has increased significantly. Satellite imagery can capture regular changes in biophysical and environmental phenomena; human infrastructure and patterns (light intensity, roads); and social outcomes and patterns (e.g., health and nutrition, education outcomes, presence of schools, literacy). In climate change resilience projects like the MarViva project in Panama, geospatial data and studies are combined with a community participative approach that develops climate vulnerability maps along with the identification of spots that are suffering from overfishing, marine habitat deterioration, flooding, or erosion. Hence, there are opportunities for joining both methods to identify areas where climate vulnerability and gender inequalities are more severe. Similarly, by creating maps of education outcomes by gender and climate vulnerability, projects may be able to identify opportunities and threats for climate resilience. For example, communities that experience more marked gender inequalities in education outcomes may find it more difficult to convince women to employ climate-smart practices. Another example, currently being piloted in Africa, is looking at how climate change is changing mosquito habitat patterns and therefore changing mosquitoborne disease vectors that have differentiated impacts for men and women's health. Climate change adaptation projects are already overlapping maps of human and environmental activity.

Another area of interest is analyzing financial inclusion data, particularly remittances and savings data, to identify community resilience to climate shocks as well gender differences. For example, communities where a high proportion of women are receiving conditional cash transfers linked to savings accounts might have a significant "rainy day fund" for climate shocks. A study of credit card records and mobile phones in a LAC country³¹ looked at gendered patterns of economic activity and found that women spent much more money on groceries and on multiple trips compared to men's longer but simpler commutes.

Finally, women can be engaged as agents in the development and use of early-warning systems for climate shocks. A few ways in which big data can be used for natural disaster warning systems are: (i) incorporating social media data to trigger emergency response measures (e.g., heat or flood alert systems); (ii) using personal devices equipped with sensors to monitor human movement before, during, and after a specific event to aid with disaster response; (iii) geo-tagging tweets so that disaster management services can map impacted areas in real-time to target efforts; and (iv) scraping the Internet for recently uploaded photos of affected areas.³² In all of these cases, women can be engaged as key change agents in communities. Most importantly, women can be trained in the collection and response of big data necessary for early warning systems, be compensated for these efforts, and work out of their homes. These efforts can build on international development experiences where women

and youth are trained in monitoring and data collection efforts using mobile phones. The impact of these interventions is twofold: women gain valuable skills, and early-warning systems are better informed by those most likely to benefit from them.

Toolkit on Gender Equality and Climate Change Adaptation

This toolkit provides a guide to climate resilience project teams that helps them capitalize on women's role as agents in climate change adaptation and promote gender equality. Whether the objective of the intervention is to promote gender equality and climate change or to mainstream gender into a wider climate change adaptation project, the following steps are a useful basis for analysis.

Step 1: Analyze It

Climate Resilience Assessments with a Gender Lens

When designing interventions at the intersection of gender equality and climate resilience, project teams should start with a needs assessment. For gender mainstreaming, the first step is a gender analysis that identifies women and men's different needs and priorities in a given issue or intervention by assessing the differences in gender roles and available opportunities for men and women. In the case of climate resilience, an assessment looks at climate risks and observed and projected climate changes and how the livelihoods of a given community respond (or could respond) to these changes. Every SES has its own structure and set of actors, all of which need to be analyzed when undergoing a climate resilience assessment with a gender lens. The Box *Developing a Climate Resilience Assessment with Gender Lens* outlines key questions that project teams can answer to identify climate risks and opportunities that can help develop interventions that promote climate resilience.

It is important to first conduct a gender analysis of the five dimensions of climate resilience to determine the roles that women play in and outside relevant SES and value chains, the constraints they face, and what opportunities exist to build resilient communities. Additionally, it is important to identify opportunities to strengthen climate resilience through gender equality for key stakeholders like anchor firms, tourism operators, food service companies, financial institutions, and retailers. Project teams could do relatively quick assessments of the gendered division of tasks within the household, community, and value chain. Behind each of the questions and lines of analysis, the objectives are to identify:

- What strategies men and women in the SES of interest are employing in response to the stresses or shocks of climate change.
- How men and women at the household, community, and local levels are coping (absorptive capacity), adapting, or transforming to climate change, particularly the underlying sources of current and future SES vulnerability.

• Potential **climate absorptive, adaptive, transformative activities** that will create a climate resilient ecosystem and women's roles within them.

This initial analysis will strengthen the project, as it requires an understanding of the participants' basic features and obstacles and can thus provide additional lessons learned and information critical for scaling the project at another point in time. After the initial analysis, project teams should know if there are major gender inequalities, relations, or norms that either can affect the achievement and sustainability of the project's results or can stand to be improved upon by the proposed intervention. For example, during the assessment for a project that provides green and organic techniques to farmer cooperatives, the project team might have identified that women are not represented among the participants in the workshops even though 40 percent of producers are women. To improve women's participation, facilitators can be trained to encourage men to bring their spouses and ask the cooperative leadership to extend invitations to women (mainstreaming into project activities). However, the assessment might have also found that the cooperative membership is mainly male and women are presented with barriers to joining. A specific component can be developed to sensitize cooperative members and leaders on the importance of including women in the cooperative. This component would benefit women producers and expand the project's impact on farmers' productivity. Regardless of the scale of the intervention proposed, all gender components and activities need to be assigned financial or human resources, which should be clearly reflected in the project budget and documents.³³

Box A: Developing a Climate Resilience Assessment with Gender Lens

Dimension	Gender Analysis Questions
Social	What are the drivers of climate change vulnerability and how do gendered barriers exacerbate them? -Which livelihoods are most vulnerable to climate variability and disasters and which are least affected and why? -How does climate change affect different groups within the community, which groups are most vulnerable to which hazards and why? Within each group, how are women affected by these hazards
	and how are men affected? -Is climate change (droughts, floods, or other extreme weather events) impacting food security (e.g., subsistence farming)? -What is the level of knowledge between men and women of specific CSA and resilient practices?
	How is climate change impacting gender dynamics within
	households and communities? - Are there gender differences in how men and women perceive the impacts of climate change?
	- Do men and women think the burden of climate shocks (e.g., droughts, floods) is on them versus their partners?
	-Have women's productive roles in the household changed because of climate change (e.g., decreased yields leading them to start incomegenerating activities, i.e. in microenterprises or associations)? Are men migrating and leaving women to tend to the household?
	What are women's roles within producer groups, cooperatives, and
	local councils?
	-Do women participate in the management and leadership of relevant groups?
	- Are women who are not producers allowed to join?
	-Does the cooperative include members who are active in a variety of economic activities in the cooperative or community?
	Are there gender-differentiated climate resilience-building
	opportunities?
	- Are there women leaders or women from other communities who can serve as mentors and role-models in the implementation of climate-
	smart and gender-equitable activities?

-Are there opportunities for women or women's organizations to take the lead on climate resilience information dissemination interventions? - Do gender gaps in climate-smart practices provide an opportunity for targeted knowledge and technology transfer interventions for women? Ecological What are the most important climate-related impacts and risks facing the region and/or ecological zone? -What changes in the weather have men and women observed over decades or in recent years? Are there important differences? Men and women's roles in managing different natural resources and their direct and indirect importance for their respective livelihoods. -Are there significant gender differences in reforestation, biodiversity, or conservation efforts? --What are the most important climate related hazards the region and/or ecological zone faces? - What are women's roles in the collection of key inputs like water and energy resources (e.g., firewood)? - Is the productive activity being dealt with male-dominated? -Do producer groups support diversification of crops and livestock in member households or within the cooperative? Are there gender-differentiated climate resilience-building opportunities? - Are male or female dominated productive activities: (i) reducing or increasing biodiversity; or (ii) reducing or increasing emissions or pollution? -Are there significant gendered differences in reforestation, biodiversity, or conservation efforts? Economic What are the most important sources of income in households and respective communities? -What percent of household and/or cooperative incomes come from any given productive activity (e.g., coffee, cattle, fishing, oil) - Identify the proportion of income in the household coming from: (i) male- and female-dominated activities; and (ii) the relevant climate adaptation activity. -Which assets and services are key for the ability of men and women to buffer shocks and adapt to changes, and what degree of access to and control over them do they have? - Are Payments for Ecosystem Services (PES) resources equally distributed?

How have economic activities changed because of climate change?

- -Have women's productive roles in the household changed as a result of climate change (e.g., decreased yields leading them to start incomegenerating activities)?
- -What productive activities do women undertake within the SES and value chain, and has the distribution of labor changed because of climate change?
- -Are women to a lesser or greater extent engaged in climate-smart practices?
- -What are women's sources of income? Do women have access to community resources like technology inputs for CSA upgrading or insurance mechanisms?

Are households financially prepared for climate shocks?

- Do households have formal savings accounts? If so, are they used to soften income shocks caused by climate change? Do both men and women have access to them?
- Do women and men have access to a savings and credit union or other financial institution?
- -Do women and men have access to climate-risk (micro) insurance?
- How are remittances and credit used in the household? Are they used to mitigate climate shocks?

What are women's roles and potential in climate adaptive and transformative activities?

- Are women or women-led MSMEs being engaged as part of the distribution system of new green or CSA technologies?
- -Are women to a lesser or greater extent implementing climate-smart practices?
- -How are the technological innovations impacting men and women differently?

Physical

What are the climate-related impacts and risks for social and productive infrastructure?

- -Are there any risks to infrastructure or crops because of climate change? What is the gender composition of the owners or users of the infrastructure?
- What is the composition of male vs. female-led households in areas at risk of erosion or flooding?

How does women's access to titling for key assets (e.g., land, homes, cars) impact community resilience?

- Are there explicit or implicit inheritance rules that discriminate against women in local producer groups or cooperatives?
- Are there opportunities to develop joint-titling interventions that provide women access to basic titles that will help them access cooperative membership, credit, and other CSA inputs?

Institutional

Women in Key Decision-making Positions

- -What is the gender composition of technicians or extension agents from the organization?
- -Are there women leaders or women from other communities who can serve as mentors and role models in the implementation of climatesmart and gender equitable activities?
- -How do local planning processes work? Who is involved in, or influences decisions at the community level? Whose interests are represented externally, e.g., toward local government?

Mapping Gender and Climate Resilience Issues in the SES and Value Chain Actors, Cooperatives, and Producer Groups

- Does the group have plans to diversify income sources?
- -What does the gendered distribution of benefits and finance look like?
- -What is the participation of women in cooperatives and local decision-making bodies?
- -Does the group support diversification of crops and livestock in member households or within the cooperative?
- Is the group linked to a savings and credit union or other financial institution? Can members take part in it?
- -Does the group have insurance for climate-related risks (e.g., drought, hurricanes)?

Financing Resilience

- What percent of borrowers of green finance products are women-led MSEs?

- -Does the institution provide insurance for climate-based risks? If so, what is the gender composition of the client base?
- Are there opportunities in gender and climate innovations that provide openings for climate risk insurance?

Anchor, Agribusiness, and Energy Firms

- What percent of total suppliers are women or women-led MSMEs (cooperatives and producer groups)?
- What is the gender distribution of management and agro-processing employees?
- Are there relevant supplier diversity or corporate social responsibility (CSR) policies in the anchor firm, hotel, or restaurant that can be capitalized on?
- For retailers, is there a market for products made with gender equality standards or made by women?

Step 2: Consult it

Identifying Men and Women's Climate Adaptation and Resilience Priorities

A best practice in climate resilience assessments is to employ participatory approaches with the affected communities to capture men and women's perceptions about climate change and obtain their inputs in the development of climate resilience interventions. It is important to ask women (and men) throughout the respective SES and value chains what they want from the project. The literature agrees that the social aspects of SES are the most overlooked in climate resilience assessments, even though the participation of local stakeholders allows them to evaluate current conditions and reach agreement on priority actions.³⁴ A participatory approach to climate resilience assessments seeks to identify the priorities of the direct beneficiaries (e.g., members of cooperatives, recipients of technical assistance, women-led MSMEs) and the indirect beneficiaries.

For climate change resilience, it is important to include women even if they have not been identified as direct beneficiaries given their important role in the development of resilient ecosystems. Depending on the scope and size of the project, needs assessments or consultations can take the form of simple meetings with stakeholders, to group discussions with potential beneficiaries, to full-fledged studies with assigned budgets. Regardless of the form they take, consultations and project analysis missions should:

• Ask both men and women about their perceptions on climate change over the last few years or decades and how this has changed their livelihoods.

- Work with men and women to identify climate resilience priorities and interventions.
- Ensure that women, women's committees, or women's organizations are included in stakeholder meetings, particularly given their role in community climate resilience.
- Ask organizations or staff members planning the meetings to include women, particularly when climate-smart action plans and land or marine resource management is involved.
- Ask about the changes that men and women hope to see to make these aspirations possible—in terms of services and resources, social rules, the natural environment or security issues.
- Hold group discussions with ample representation and participation of women beneficiaries or potential beneficiaries and, when necessary, hold separate discussions with women or their representatives (e.g., women's cooperatives, committees, or civil society organizations).
- Undertake an institutional mapping and include a breadth of local actors and organizations in the consultation process.
- Assuming that because women are not in the room they are not interested or not relevant.
- Assuming that women in the room who are not speaking agree with all that is being said.

In the Field: Consultations / Needs Assessment Checklist

- Organizing the meeting and identifying participants
- o Has a diverse group of women been identified and invited even if they are not direct beneficiaries?
- o Have you considered what assumptions you might be making when identifying groups to consult, based on traditional roles of women and men?
- Are the gendered barriers to attending meetings?
- o Are there resources available to reimburse those attending meetings for alternative care arrangements and transportation?
- o Has there been more than one meeting scheduled and are they staggered over the week?
- During the meeting(s)
- o Is the group size appropriate for the members in attendance?
- o Have participants been told about the potential for change by contributing their suggestions?
- o Are there regular opportunities to ask questions or comment?
- After the meeting(s)
- o Have the results of the changes made following the meetings been communicated back to women and men?

Step 3: Change it

After opportunities for promoting gender equality and resilience in a specific sector or valuechain are identified, project teams can think about the interventions they want to develop to build gender-inclusive and climate-resilient ecosystems. These activities can range from minor alterations to existing design elements to major project revisions. The box below outlines a list of potential interventions along the five dimensions of climate resilience that, together with the ideas listed in the Innovative Solutions section, align efforts to promote gender equality with climate resilience.

Box B: Potential Actions to Increase Climate Resilience with a Gender Lens

Dimensions	Potential Actions
Social	Absorptive/Adaptive Interventions -Adapt delivery mechanisms and marketing strategies to reach diverse groups in the community, including women at home Ensure climate information services are disseminated to both men and women. Transformative Interventions -Develop capacity-building interventions that help women organize themselves or join wider decision-making organizations that seek to change the main productive activities of the community (e.g., from fishing to tourism, smallholder to commercially sustainable agriculture) Crosscutting Interventions -Develop and introduce time-saving and emissions reduction technologiesDevelop trainings that promote positive gender attitudes within the household with both men and women and encourage a better distribution of assets and work Identify women or potential leaders for leadership trainings so they can become spokeswomen on climate-transformative practices in other communities.

Ecological

Absorptive/Adaptive Interventions

- Engage women in agricultural diversification initiatives that seek to diversify subsistence crops and improve food security.
- Map women and men's differentiated knowledge about local biodiversity and land management to identify relevant climate-resilient practices.
- Work with women, who usually tend to subsistence farming, to: provide them with drought (or other climatic shock)-resistant seeds or livestock; develop climate-smart land and crop management techniques; implement water-saving technologies or methods.

Transformative Interventions

- Target women in interventions that seek to transform how households use: energy resources (e.g., clean cook stoves that rely on gas versus firewood); water resources (e.g., well, piping, and sanitation upgrades that improve water management and reduce pollution); climate-smart livestock and crops that are smaller or less resource intensive than those currently being used in the community.

Economic

Absorptive/Adaptive Interventions

- -Develop programs that link women's household savings and remittances to formal or informal insurance mechanisms that can help smooth income during climate shocks.
- -Identify markets or clients that will pay a premium for products produced by women.
- -Develop and promote climate finance initiatives.

Transformative Interventions

- -Identify diverse income sources and enterprises that can be strengthened as sources of economic diversification.
- -When offering new goods and services, consider business opportunities for both women-led firms as business owners and employers.

Crosscutting

-Develop "woman-owned" brands or climate-plus-gender certifications that promote quality, environmentally friendly products that promote gender equality.

Financial Institutions

- Work with financial institutions to build resilience in the face of shocks by: (i) identifying remittance-receiving individuals (mainly women) that could benefit from financing or savings for improved agricultural or environmental practices; (ii) taking advantage of the large female client base at microfinance institutions to develop and market climate insurance products to women as key decision-makers in household finances; (iii) developing alternative credit-risk assessment methodologies that reduce barriers to credit, such as collateral requirements and improved recognition of women's different income-producing activities in the household; (iv) developing credit products for opportunity-led women micro-entrepreneurs looking to diversify household incomes; and (v) helping financial institutions develop credit risk assessment.

Physical

Crosscutting Interventions

- -Develop programs that link women's household savings and remittances with housing finance to improve housing structures.
- -Use GIS to identify the "feminization" of areas and infrastructure vulnerable to climate change by overlapping household survey data with administrative data and other relevant sources (e.g., big data, utilities).

Institutional

Decision-Making Bodies

- Engage women as key change agents in PES interventions for the management and distribution of resources.
- Develop incentive and capacity-building interventions that increase women's participation in cooperatives as members and leaders.
- Develop role model and mentoring interventions for women to help women from different communities in the development of climate adaptation (e.g., CSA practices) or transformative activities (e.g., development of restaurants, tourism operations).

Agribusinesses and Anchor Firms

- -Develop CSR programs that create inclusive opportunities for the social and environmental bottom line.
- -Identify markets or clients that will pay a premium for products produced by women.
- -Develop and hire more female extension agents and/or provide internships for young women starting their careers.

Crosscutting

- Support climate-resilient innovations by women for women.
- -Develop focused vouchers and technology transfer programs for women.

Project teams should ensure that men and women are equally informed and benefit from project objectives. This may require the adaptation of delivery mechanisms and marketing strategies to reach diverse groups in the community, including women at home (see In the Field Checklist for Ensuring Equitable Distribution of Benefits). Additionally, to "move the needle" in different projects, gender trainings and workshops may be needed to sensitize key stakeholders on the importance of gender equality, diversity, and women's empowerment. When done correctly, these trainings can help set the stage for positive project outcomes on gender equality and climate resilience. Some key activities that projects can undertake are outlined below.

Use Role Models as Speakers: MIF experience in PROADAPT and climate-smart agriculture projects shows that not all groups and cooperatives are ready for these types of trainings. In these cases, it may be best to bring in role models to talk about their experiences or to partner with experienced organizations that have ample experience starting from scratch.

Develop sensitization trainings on importance of including women for cooperative members and managers on the importance of inclusiveness in their businesses.

Deliver trainings on gender-equitable norms, sensitization about violence against women, and sharing of household responsibilities. What happens in the household matters. Men are usually the gatekeepers for access to household resources, training, income, and leadership positions. The involvement of both men and women in gender workshops from the beginning has led to real changes in the balance of power within the household in projects such as the MIF-financed Haiti Hope project. Workshops should focus not only on women's roles as members of cooperatives or producers but also on internal household dynamics. One idea is to have men and women in the same workshop **and encourage men to do some of the tasks traditionally performed by women**, thus allowing women to engage in other activities.

Give trainings for technicians and implementing agency staff. Projects that aim to promote gender equality should work with implementing agency staff so that they understand the biases that can be inherent in the project and help them think through strategies to be more inclusive (e.g., encouraging women to join trainings, hiring women to be disseminators and local advocates for climate change, etc.).

Box C: In the Field: Checklist for Ensuring Equitable Distribution of Benefits

- **Participation:** Are women participating in the trainings or technical assistance programs?
- Has the project staff actively and publicly encouraged women's participation?
- o Have you taken sex-disaggregated attendance?
- **Active Participation:** Are women participating actively?
- o Has the team developed a strategy to encourage women to be involved?
- Are women talking, or "taking a back seat" during trainings?
- **Cultural Sensitivity:** In indigenous and traditional communities:
- o Have you thought about holding activities with women's groups separately?
- o Does your team include women that make the women more comfortable?
- Communication:
- Were women explicitly invited to participate in the activity (e.g., in communications material or through extension agents encouraging spouses to participate)?
- O Do communications materials include images of women actively participating in related activities (e.g., include male and female producers, fisher people, etc.)?
- o In the case of SME-related projects, were women-led businesses explicitly invited to apply?
- Have you thought of engaging women's organizations as key agents for communicating climate change adaptation messages?
- Avoid: (i) Assuming that women's low participation rates are only a reflection of wider gender inequalities in the community; (ii) assuming that because women are not in the room they are not interested or not relevant; and (iii) Assuming that women in the room who are not speaking agree with all that is being said.

Given the sensitivity around topics regarding gender, sometimes it is best to discuss issues such as being more inclusive in cooperatives, developing diverse income streams, and shared responsibility in household and caring responsibilities. Similarly, sometimes it is best to talk about specific climate-change issues such as reduced yields, changing magnitude and strength of weather conditions, droughts, and other relevant issues.

Step 4: Budget for it

As with any other project component, teams need to budget for gender-related activities. While this may seem simple, many projects do not budget for gender activities. When these activities are included with wider technical assistance, training, or other activities, the project

team should seek to ensure that the budget lines for these activities include budget for gender activities. More inclusive projects looking to support a wide range of climate-smart and economic activities will need bigger budgets.

At a minimum

 Ensure budget lines for key components include any tailoring or additional costs included with holding more inclusive trainings (e.g., budget for bigger groups which include both genders, longer distances, longer meeting times, and additional groups of women beneficiaries).

Ideal

- Set aside specific budget lines for gender-related activities or identify specific budget lines that the project will incur as it becomes more inclusive.
- Analyze the percentage of the budget that is going towards male dominated value chains (e.g., cattle production) versus female dominated chains (e.g., fruit production).
- Ensure an equitable distribution of resources and that entities handling the budget resources understand the importance of inclusiveness.

Avoid

- Assuming that the budget is gender-blind.
- Setting aside budget for generic gender trainings at the expense of bigger budgets for making the main activities of the project more inclusive.

Step 5: Measure it

The final step in the process of developing projects that promote climate resilience with a gender lens is to monitor and measure outcomes and impacts. However, measuring climate resilience outcomes is not an exact science, and the literature on the subject notes that there are no standard indicators to use. Simple indicators like measuring soil phosphorus or poverty levels can capture key aspects of SES but, by its nature, climate resilience is interrelated and multidisciplinary.³⁵ Measuring climate resilience requires an inter-sectoral approach that looks at the five dimensions of climate resilience in each specific context. The complexity of measuring climate resilience is compounded when looking at gender equality, which requires sex-disaggregated data and analyses. Below are some recommendations for the measurement of climate resilience impacts with a gender lens.

At a minimum

- Ensure indicators cover both social and environmental/ecological outcomes.
- Monitor sex-disaggregated participation in the sub-sectors of relevant SES and value chains (e.g., agriculture and tourism or small and large livestock).

• Include sex-disaggregated results and impact indicators to measure the results of the activities and to simultaneously make gender gaps visible throughout the lifecycle of the project.

Ideal

- Agricultural productivity indicators should be paired with economic diversification indicators, including the percentage of income coming from activities were women are overrepresented, to provide a more accurate proxy for resilience.
- Measure changes in women and men's perceptions on both gender and climate issues.
- Include indicators that measure changes men and women's knowledge of climatesmart practices and include targets that seek to close gender gaps in these areas.

Avoid

- Assuming that the budget is gender-blind.
- Setting arbitrary targets for men and women's participation (50/50), particularly those set without a sex-disaggregated baseline.
- Measuring for the sake of measurement. Set a baseline and seek to establish hard and soft targets for women's participation (always in conjunction with gender sensitization activities and eliciting buy-in from cooperative leadership).

Additionally, some key indicators to monitor the gender inclusiveness of cooperatives that are participating in a project are:

At a minimum

- Percentage and number of women on the board of directors
- Presence of at least one woman in a leadership position (entrepreneur or manager)
- Number and percentage of women members

Ideal

- Number and percentage of women in middle management
- Number and percentage of women agro-processing employees (if relevant)
- Number and percentage of women agronomists, biologists, engineers (if relevant)
- Number and percentage of women accessing loans through enterprise's internal credit fund (if relevant)
- Number and percentage benefitting from climate risk-related insurance (if relevant)

Yo soy Pescadora - A Case Study of PROADAPT in Panama

Over the last few years, artisanal fishermen and women (*fishers* from now on)¹ as well as micro tourism entrepreneurs in the Gulf of Montijo in Panama, have had to adapt to the negative impact of climate change on their productive activities. The rising sea levels in the Gulf impact marine and coastal ecosystems that are a key source of livelihood for the 56,000 people who live in the surrounding communities. Starting in 2016, the MIF, with the support of Nordic Development Fund (NDF) resources, designed and approved a project with MarViva, a regional nonprofit organization that promotes conservation and sustainable use of the marine and coastal ecosystems in the Eastern Tropical Pacific, to support adaptation to climate change impacts to improve resilience in the productive activities of artisanal fishermen and community tourism micro-entrepreneurs.

The main causes of vulnerability in coastal communities' basic productive activities are a lack of knowledge about climate change and its effects, a lack of technical capacities and economic resources to design and implement adaptation measures, and barriers to entry for market processes that support and encourage the consolidation of productive activities that affect the sustainability of the marine environment. The project is working with nine fishing cooperatives, four microenterprises, and key regional actors (e.g., tourism associations, tourism boating operator associations, local government officials) to increase awareness of climate change impacts in the region, implement effective adaptation measures like sustainable fishing, sustainable procurement of seafood in the case of tourism operators (e.g., restaurants and hotels), and introduce climate change adaptation measures to improve the resilience of critical productive activities for their livelihood.

The Climate Resiliency Model developed by the project consists of:

- **Sustainable Fishing:** MarViva is training fishing communities on sustainable fishing practices and providing them with small grants to subsidize inputs that will help with sustainable fishing and climate change adaptation (e.g., bigger nets to avoid catching premature fish, better motors for boats to go to more distant fishing areas and avoid local overfishing, and refrigeration equipment). Additionally, there are knowledge exchanges and shadowing programs so that communities can learn from other communities that have implemented sustainable fishing practices. See the section below on the roles of women in the community for more on how gender is integrated in the project.
- MarViva Standard and Sustainable Sourcing: Around five to seven hotels, distributors, and small restaurants in the Gulf region are being certified with the MarViva standard which, among other activities, trains the staff of companies to identify, buy, and market

¹ There is no globally recognized non-gendered term for the word fishermen. The term "fisher" has been used in countries like the United States and Canada to be more inclusive and eliminate the inherent connotation that fishers are male.

sustainable seafood. MarViva's inclusive approach, which trains all the staff, is a best practice when it comes to gender inclusiveness, because men and women regardless of their rank are trained in the standard for the organization to pass the periodic audits conducted by external auditors.

- **Sustainable Tourism:** Supports both the demand and the supply of new sustainable tourism markets, particularly whale watching and snorkeling/diving excursions. On the supply side, MarViva is helping fishers repurpose their boats for tourism by providing them with capacity building in sustainable tourism and linking them to financing for repurposing their boats. On the demand side, it works with boating and tourism associations of Santa Catalina, the epicenter of tourism in the Gulf of Montijo, to develop promotional material and events that market whale watching and sustainable tourism.
- **Studies and Marine Special Planning:** Develops maps on the risks of sea level rises and overlapping maps of socioeconomic and biophysical vulnerabilities and risks to share with Gulf communities.
- **Climate Change Education:** Provides cooperatives, community groups, associations, companies, and local authorities with information on climate change and its impacts in the Gulf region in part based on climate change studies developed by the project.
- **Finance**: The project also works with banks to develop financing for future adaptation measures. Given the small scale of the project, this component is challenging since it needs buy-in from financial institutions that are risk adverse and slow in developing new products.

"When I was young in December I felt the breeze change and now I can't identify the different seasons. There has been an imbalance in the climate for many years"

– Fisher, Palo Seco

1. The Community

The communities around the Gulf of Montijo are poorer than the national average. The average years of education in the region are six, with certain fishing communities like Hicaco, Palo Seco and el Pito averaging five years. The median household monthly income, according to the 2010 census, is estimated to be \$207, and 2014 surveys indicate that microenterprise activities bring in between \$200 and \$750 a month with artisanal fishing falling on the lower end, at between \$100 and \$250 per month. Seventy-eight percent of the people in the communities do not have social security. Life in the community revolves around coastal resources. The main vulnerabilities they face with regard to climate change are lack of knowledge about climate change and its effects, lack of organizational capacity to develop sectoral actions, lack of financial resources to develop adaptation measures, and barriers to markets. Santa Catalina is a small town that has become a tourist hotspot for international surfers, backpackers, and expatriates. All tourism activities center around the town, and fishing

communities further out seek to catch some of the business that comes from the town via tourist boat excursions.

2. Climate Change Resilience and Women's Roles

Women have different roles throughout the fishing communities that are not always as visible as those held by male fishers. This is the case throughout different agricultural and aquaculture value chains in the LAC region, and in the Gulf of Montijo region of Panama. Women in the fishing communities play different roles, from fishing on their own, fishing with their spouses, running and working in the fish collection centers, doing near-shore collection of shellfish, to management and leadership of the cooperatives. All these productive roles are in addition to childrearing, cleaning, and other household responsibilities. While not among the beneficiaries of the project, the biologist and technician helping the cooperatives implement climate-smart practices (e.g., nets that do not capture small fish, returning fish that have not matured) is a woman. The section below looks at women's different roles in the communities and the project.

"I am a homemaker. Also I fish."
- Fisher, Isla Leones

3. Women as Fishers

Throughout the Gulf region, women participate as fishers and formal members of fishing cooperatives, with significant variation between communities. In some cases, husband and wife teams go out fishing on the boat together since fishing in the region is a two-person job, while in other cases the cooperative assigns two men. The advantages of women and men who fish as a couple is that they are in control or at least aware of the income that is coming into the household. Most notably, many women who fished along with their spouses did not immediately identify themselves as fishers. They identified themselves as homemakers first and only if asked directly did they identify themselves as fishers, unlike men who immediately identified as fishers. This seemingly small issue exemplifies how women do not value or readily identify their important productive roles in the home and community.

In some of the smallest fishing communities, women are an integral part of the cooperative membership. They fish because the communities understand they need as many people fishing as possible with the reduction of fishing stocks because of climatic factors. Meanwhile, larger cooperatives have varying degrees of integration of women as fishers, with one cooperative standing out by not having women fishers among their membership because they do not see fishing as a role that women can handle. The inclusion of women in cooperatives is important because, cooperatives are the main medium through which MarViva

and other government and NGO programs provide capacity building and financing for fishing inputs.

"The best opportunity for women's development is including more of them as members in local cooperatives [...] Women are very interested in joining the cooperatives."

- Local Government Official

4. Women as Leaders

Only one of the nine fishing cooperatives that the project is working with has a woman president (and only one of the 14 fishing cooperatives in the whole Gulf of Montijo region), but women are represented as vice-presidents, secretaries, or treasurers on the boards of at least five of the cooperatives. While women presidents and vice-presidents obviously hold more decision-making power, the other positions are also important as a measure of women's participation and empowerment in the cooperative and because they are important influencers, albeit more hidden. The inclusion of women in the leadership of the cooperatives is not only important to ensure that women's voices and needs are heard, but also as a role model for younger generations. The single female president of the cooperative was well known throughout the region as being an outspoken, strong woman and a role model to others. Beyond the fishing cooperatives, there is more equitable representation of women in the tourism and business associations of the region, but men still hold the all local government positions (e.g., local community board, deputy representative, and political leadership) related to the project.

Box: Women's Participation and Adaptation in Different Cooperatives

While the factors behind the participation of women in leadership are multifaceted and would require deeper studies, there are some key findings from three of the cooperatives visited that identify key factors behind the diversity of women's roles in each community and their responses to climate change.

Isla Leones: This island community has a female president. Women are involved in all productive facets of the cooperative, which has limited resources and few people, so everyone is expected to do their share. Women (and men) started fishing with their parents when they were 10-12 years old even though their mothers did not necessarily fish. Women were key leaders behind the creation of the cooperative in 2009 and feel that men not only accept it but welcome it. The cooperative was created in response to changing patterns in fish stocks that decreased yields, so the community had to employ 100 percent of the population to get ahead. As children are sent to school on the mainland when they are older, women become even more important in the small community. All members of the community are part of the cooperative, regardless of their roles as fishers, and all are invited to express their opinions.

Hicaco: A more traditional mainland community, with only two women members in the cooperative who work in the collection center. The spouses of fishers in this community care for children, tend to the home, and do some minor economic activities like handicrafts. However, fishing is men's work and too intense for women, particularly since the fishers in this community have been going out further distances to the open sea for longer hours because of changing fish patters resulting from changes in the ecosystem. The community members feel there is less need for women to fish because the community is larger and more productive. To join the cooperative, you must prove yourself for six months and help with duties ranging from fishing, to collection, and sales. Hence, women in the community, except for those who work in the center, do not participate in the decision-making of the cooperative. The community is only a 30-minute boat ride from Isla Leones, so the contrast is stark. While Hicaco sends its fishing vessels larger distances, it can be argued that women could join the cooperative if they wanted to. The point of gender mainstreaming is to challenge preconceived notions of what men and women can or cannot do while understanding that certain norms and traditions will not change overnight.

Palo Seco: On the other side of the Gulf from the other two communities, Palo Seco has a woman vice-president of the board and a president who vocally expresses the importance of gender inclusiveness in the cooperative. Even though women in the community fished on their own or with their spouses and began fishing since they were 10 years old, when the cooperative was created women were not allowed to be members. However, a few years into the creation of the cooperative, a women's empowerment project from the Ministry of Social Development (MIDES) came to the community and provided women with leadership training and capacity building so they could create a group and ask for government resources. However, the men and women in the community agreed that it was best to join forces, and rules were changes so that the women could join (and the resources could be shared by all). These changes coincided with decreasing yields that had led the community to adapt and join efforts so that they could improve productivity in the face of the changing ecosystem. Women are now an integral part of the cooperative and, as members, are receiving all the capacity building programs given by MarViva and other government technical assistance projects.

5. Women as Entrepreneurs

Women running micro-tourism businesses and other enterprises are pivotal for the diversification of income in rural areas and are important for household's resilience to climate change. Women in the communities, whether they were fishers or not, engaged in a series of economic activities like running small stores, restaurants, selling food, and creating and selling handicrafts. For women linked to the project, these businesses were started mainly to diversify their household's economic activities because of lowered fish stocks.

The small restaurant in the Arrimadero beach, which is supported by MarViva, was started by a group of women who had seen their household incomes decrease along with lower yields. Incentivized by government and NGO programs that helped the women create an association and provided them with a combination of seed grants and reimbursable grants focused on helping women's groups, the nine women who are part of the restaurant group started with an idea to start a sewing cooperative but quickly found that the restaurant was more lucrative. The women came from households that relied on fishing for their livelihoods but decreasing yields pushed them to look for a new opportunity that could increase their incomes. Now the restaurant, which has grown along with the tourism in the area, brings in more income for the women than fishing activities, which are run mainly by their grown sons (in many cases the women are the heads of household). MarViva is now teaching them about sustainable sourcing and fishing so that the fish sourced by the restaurant is fished according to sustainable practices.

"We have gotten basic accounting trainings from NGO and government programs (MIDA). Not all teachers teach the same thing but every time we go to the trainings we learn something else...some of us have gotten very short and basic courses on tourism but we would like more trainings for the whole group on how to tend to tourists."

- Arrimadero Restaurant owner and leader of restaurant cooperative

"Our dream is to finish our cooperative center and create a restaurant and hotel."
-Fisher, Isla Leones

Women in processing centers and other value chain activities: Women are more present on the back end of fishing operations when it comes to working and running the fish collection centers from the cooperatives. Additionally, tourism boats led by boatmen sometimes have their spouses deal with customers on shore before they get on the boat. However, there is ample representation of women in the workforce hotel that is being certified with the MarViva standard. MarViva's inclusive approach to capacity building at the hotel also ensures that men and women from all levels of the hotel workforce receive the trainings.

"Men do the hard work. For women, it is harder. So the women, we have work in the collection center."

- Leader of cooperative, Isla Leones

"Whatever we need to do as far as work we do. If we have to carry cement mix, we carry it. We [the women] built the cooperative center with the men including putting cement on the floor "tirando piso"

- Cooperative Member, Isla Leones

"Handicrafts bring very little income and women can't live off of it, but we need to figure out how to help women move forward." -Local government official

Gender, Resilience, and Adaptation to Climate Change

Women and men have adapted to climate change differently, with men's transformative activities being substantially more resource-intensive. Fishermen have confronted decreased fishing yields by banding together in cooperatives (most cooperatives have been created in the last 10 years) to improve their negotiating power with buyers, share information, and finance productive inputs like boats, better motors, and fishing equipment. The project is also helping to develop a sustainable boat tourism micro-industry by working on the supply and demand of activities such as whale watching, snorkeling/diving, recreational fishing, and excursions to tourist-friendly islands and mangroves. Boatmen who used to be fishers are provided training on best practices for whale watching, diving (reducing the human impact by expanding the number of diving sites and eliminating traffic in at-risk areas), and recreational fishing (based on the same content that is provided to fishing communities). However, the investment needed for the larger boats with motors can average \$45,000, putting them out of reach for many individual fishers and requiring external financing. The project has helped link boatmen to financing sources. There are now 22 boatmen trained in sustainable tourism practices with 16 operating boats, but none of them are women. Women's roles in this industry in the region are minimal, and this component is a good example of how high value-added activities can exclude women given their lack of resources (boats and money). Additionally, the local government, along with the tourism cooperative of Santa Catalina, has been working to organize big international events, such as a Surfing Tournament that was held in 2013.

Women's roles in building economically and environmentally resilient communities are evident and will only increase in importance. Women in the Gulf of Montijo traditionally have been key to economic diversification by supplementing household incomes. Selling handicrafts, food, and shellfish collected through near-shore fishing activities is supporting some households with additional income. As fishing yields continue to decrease and marine habitats continue to change (climate change has also endangered the availability of crabs,

lobsters, and black conch, which provide supplemental incomes for some women), women's economic roles will continue to gain importance. Hence, women need to have a seat at the table in local fishing and tourism cooperatives, the linchpin decision-making bodies in the communities. Some communities already understand that the cooperative has a role that goes beyond fishing activities and includes women. These communities will be best placed to plan for increased variability and intensity in climatic conditions and, with women at the table, can think through the best ways to help grow non-male-dominated economic activities.

However, development projects in the Gulf region continue to support small-scale (absorptive) economic activities rather than transformative capacities that can propel women as agents of change. The restaurant association group in Arrimadero showed that associations can succeed in developing transformative alternatives linked to the fishing value chain but diverse enough to bring in income when yields are lower.

Meanwhile, women in another cooperative were receiving training in beauty and personal care from a government representative, a traditionally low-income proposition in an area with few potential clients. Both the cooperative led by women on Isla Leones and the cooperative that has no women have as a main goal the development of a tourism restaurant. However, in both cases this is a more distant dream and, even if realized, both communities would only receive a fraction of the volume of tourism that restaurants in Santa Catalina receive. There needs to be a paradigm shift in development assistance that helps develop new value chains, such as tourism boating operations, that will significantly broaden the sources of income of communities vulnerable to climate change.

Women can also help their communities by participating in fishing activities, which they can perform just as well as men in fishing activities. Differences in women's participation between communities have more to do with traditional gender norms and the necessity to adapt to climate change than women's abilities or desires to participate in the region's main economic activity. The community in Palo Seco proved that capacity building and incentives can help change women's participation in communities in a relatively short time. These results mirror those of projects throughout LAC that have proven that a few well-designed interventions can change women's participation in the membership and leadership of rural and agricultural cooperatives. However, these projects need to be well designed, and success depends upon the willingness and openness of community leaders.

"Every year there are good times and bad times....but 10 years ago the good times were much better and if I went fishing I knew that I would fish no matter what. Fish stocks have decreased. we have to look for different alternatives for income"

- Cooperative Member, Isla Leones

"Those of us that have kids studying need to make more money so the kids don't suffer what we suffered through."

– Cooperative Member, Palo Seco

Recommendations

Role models for change: There are opportunities for employing models of women helping women (see Innovative Solutions section below) both in grant and credit financing as well as mentoring and technical assistance. In this regard, there are opportunities for women from cooperatives, both fishing and restaurants, with high levels of women's participation to exchange their experiences and path towards creating women's groups. Further, successful women entrepreneurs in the tourism or restaurant industry could be identified as mentors for the women.

Budget for diversity. If additional activities and beneficiaries will be added to the project to make it more inclusive, the implementing agency requires the necessary budget to implement it. PROADAPT projects like the MarViva case have limited budgets assigned for each community. Additionally, participative action plan approaches like those employed by MarViva require buy-in from the community for gender or women-targeted components. Hence, components should be added with the accompanying resources, including those necessary to present the business case for women's participation and gender diversity to the executing agency and to the key stakeholders. Donors tacking on additional gender equality components during the execution of a project can develop "gender antibodies" in the executing agency since they are seen as additional requirements.

If government and NGO programs want to transform socio-ecological ecosystems, they need to move beyond developing traditional programs that focus on helping women develop low-value activities (e.g., simple handicrafts, beauty and care, selling food) and help them develop higher-value, sustainable activities. The lack of women benefiting from MarViva's tourism boat components is a notable example of both a value chain that could bring great benefits to women in cooperatives like those in Isla Leones and an activity that is solely directly benefitting men. At the very least, women can be present in the tourism trainings and develop the skills necessary for developing tourism microenterprises.

"Women owned" brand or certification. At the local level, the MarViva project is already certifying businesses (including a fish product traceability standard) and cooperatives with its sustainable fishing standard. MarViva could link up with organizations already employing gender certifications or develop a relatively simple standard for its cooperatives. In fact, one of the key components of the standard for buyers (hotels, restaurants) is to support fishing communities and artisanal suppliers and it is expected that "companies that apply the Standard will implement some type of action to strengthen artisanal suppliers, such as training in good manufacturing practices, product handling and quality control; training on administrative, accounting, and organizational topics; improvements to infrastructure or facilities, ice making equipment, etc." The joint "green and gender-equitable" product could then be marketed as such and potentially earn a premium from hotels in the area. Understandably, the nature of the artisanal fishing industry and logistics of the MarViva project do not allow it to export. However, PROADAPT and climate change adaptation projects

working with export-grade products could develop the joint certifications for international markets.

Move beyond credit. While the project is working with banks to educate them on the financing needs and particularities for climate change adaptation equipment, it seems that the small volume of business for banks related to the project will not provide them with an incentive to develop new products. However, in a country like Panama full of financial innovation, the project could consider alternatives like crowdfunding. Specifically, **crowdfunding for women-led enterprises (tourism or cooperatives) has worked well in other countries and could work in the Gulf of Montijo,** particularly with the goal of developing business models that help communities adapt to climate change.

References

¹ Global Gender and Climate Alliance. Gender and Climate Change: A Closer Look at Existing Evidence. November 2016.

² Peiris, Dilinika. World Bank. Can Empowering Women Improve Climate Change Adaptation and Mitigation Outcomes in Sri Lanka? March 23, 2010. Can be found online at: http://blogs.worldbank.org/endpovertyinsouthasia/can-empowering-women-improve-climate-change-adaptation-and-mitigation-outcomes-sri-lanka

³ Christophe Béné, Rachel Godfrey Wood, Andrew Newsham and Mark Davies. Institute Resilience: New Utopia or New Tyranny? Reflection about the Potentials and Limits of the Concept of Resilience in Relation to Vulnerability Reduction Programmes. of Development Studies. IDS Working Paper. September 2012; Susan L. Cutter, Lindsey Barnes, Melissa Berry, Christopher Burton, Elijah Evans, Eric Tate, Jennifer Webb. A place-based model for understanding community resilience to natural disasters. Department of Geography and Hazards & Vulnerability Research Institute, University of South Carolina, Columbia, July 22, 2008.

⁴ Christophe Béné, Rachel Godfrey Wood, Andrew Newsham and Mark Davies. Institute Resilience: New Utopia or New Tyranny? Reflection about the Potentials and Limits of the Concept of Resilience in Relation to Vulnerability Reduction Programmes. of Development Studies. IDS Working Paper. September 2012; Intergovernmental Panel on Climate Change (IPCC). Managing the Risks of Extreme Events and Disasters to Advance Climate Change Adaptation. Cambridge University Press. 2012.
⁵ Intergovernmental Panel on Climate Change (IPCC). "Glossary of Terms". Third Assessment Report. 2001.

⁶ Christophe Béné, Rachel Godfrey Wood, Andrew Newsham and Mark Davies. Institute Resilience: New Utopia or New Tyranny? Reflection about the Potentials and Limits of the Concept of Resilience in Relation to Vulnerability Reduction Programmes. of Development Studies. IDS Working Paper. September 2012; Walker, B., C. S. Holling, S. R. Carpenter, and A. Kinzig. 2004. Resilience, adaptability, and transformability in social–ecological systems. Ecology and Society 9(2): 5.

⁷ Porter JR, et al. Food security and food production systems. Climate Change 2014: Impacts, Adaptation, and Vulnerability. 2014. Part A: Global and Sectoral Aspects. Contribution of Working Group II to the Fifth Assessment Report of the Intergovernmental Panel of Climate Change, eds Field CB, et al. (Cambridge University Press, Cambridge, United Kingdom and New York, NY, USA), pp 485–533; Wheeler T, von Braun J (2013) Climate change impacts on global food security. Science 341(6145): 508.
⁸ Segnestam L. 2009. Division of capitals—what role does it play for gender-differentiated vulnerability to drought in Nicaragua? Community Dev 40(2): 154–176.

⁹ World Bank. Gender in Agriculture Sourcebook: Module 1: Gender and Food Security. 2009. Washington DC

¹⁰ http://www.climatecentral.org/news/scientists-tease-out-climate-role-zika-spread-20582

¹¹ Deere, C.D., Alvarado, G.E. & Twyman, J. Poverty, headship and gender inequality in asset ownership in Latin America. Paper prepared for the 2009 Congress of the Latin American Studies Association, Rio de Janeiro, 11–14 June, 2009.

¹² Chanamuto NJC, Hall SJG. Gender equality, resilience to climate change, and the design of livestock projects for rural livelihoods. 2015. *Gender and Development* 23(3):515–530.

¹³ Clancy J (2013) Biofuels and Rural Poverty (Routledge).

¹⁴ Global Alliance for Clean Cookstoves.

¹⁵ FAO. Women in Agriculture: Closing the Gender Gap for Development. 2011.

- ¹⁶ World Bank. The Effects of Women's Economic Power in Latin America and the Caribbean. Washington, DC: World Bank.
- ¹⁷ Kruse J. Women's representation in the UN climate change negotiations: a quantitative analysis of state delegations, 1995-2011. 2014. International Environ Agreem-Polit Law Econ 14(4): 349–370.
- ¹⁸ Aguilar L, Owren C. From Global Standards to Local Action. 2015. Roots for the Future, pp. 81–127.
- ¹⁹ Global Gender and Climate Alliance. Gender and Climate Change: A Closer Look at Existing Evidence. November 2016.
- ²⁰ Global Gender and Climate Alliance. Gender and Climate Change: A Closer Look at Existing Evidence. November 2016. Bee B (2013) Who reaps what is sown? A feminist inquiry into climate change adaptation in two Mexican ejidos. ACME Int E-J Crit Geogr 12(1): 131–154.
- ²¹ FAO. Women in Agriculture: Closing the Gender Gap for Development. 2011.
- ²² Inter-American Development Bank. Gender and Diversity Sector Framework Document. Washington DC. 2014.
- ²³ Jaumotte, Florence, Female Labour Force Participation: Past Trends and Main Determinants in OECD Countries December 12, 2003. OECD Working Paper No. 376. Available at SSRN: https://ssrn.com/abstract=2344556 or http://dx.doi.org/10.2139/ssrn.2344556; Francis Vella and Lidia Farre. Economica. The Intergenerational Transmission of Gender Role Attitudes and its Implications for Female Labour Force Participation. Volume 80, Issue 318. April 2013: 219–247; Beede, David N. and Julian, Tiffany A. and Langdon, David and McKittrick, George and Khan, Beethika and Doms, Mark E.,

Women in STEM: A Gender Gap to Innovation (August 1, 2011). Economics and Statistics Administration Issue Brief No. 04-11. Available at SSRN: https://ssrn.com/abstract=1964782 or http://dx.doi.org/10.2139/ssrn.1964782;

- ²⁴ WOCAN. 2016. What is the W+ Standard? Can be found online at: http://www.wplus.org/
- ²⁵ Berardi, Filippo. The energy, water, and climate 'win-win-win' solution. January 20, 2015. Multilateral Investment Fund. Available at:

https://www.fomin.org/Home/FOMINblog/Blogs/DetailsBlog/ArtMID/13858/ArticleID/2806/The-energy-water-and-climate-win-win-win-solution.aspx

- ²⁶ Root Capital and Multilateral Investment Fund. Study of Four Guatemalan Cooperatives; Root Capital. Applying a Gender Lens to Agriculture Farmers, Leaders, and Hidden Influencers in the Rural Economy.
- ²⁷ Root Capital and Multilateral Investment Fund. Study of Four Guatemalan Cooperatives.
- ²⁸ Lascher, Bill. Could micro-insurance help the poorest communities deal with climate change? *The Guardian*. November 8, 2017. Online. Can be found at: https://amp.theguardian.com/sustainable-business/micro-insurance-poorest-communities-climate-change
- ²⁹ Microinsurance Network. The State of Microinsurance 2017. ISSUE NR 3 2017.
- ³⁰ Microinsurance Network. The State of Microinsurance 2017. ISSUE NR 3 2017.
- ³¹ Country is not identified for privacy and non-disclosure terms. United Nations Foundation. Big Data and the Well Being of Women and Girls. 2017.
- ³² Ford, James D. et al. Big data has big potential for applications to climate change adaptation. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America PNAS. Available at: http://www.pnas.org/content/113/39/10729.full
- ³³ Multilateral Investment Fund. MIF Gender Toolkit. 2016.
- ³⁴ Deborah O'Connell, Brian Walker, Nick Abel, Nicky Grigg. The Resilience, Adaptation and Transformation Assessment Framework: from theory to application. Discussion paper for the Scientific and Technical Advisory Panel of the Global Environment Facility. CSIRO and UNEP. 2015.

 ³⁵ Ibid.